Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process:  Phase III

First Stakeholder Meeting:  Thursday, January 22nd, 2004

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultants: Dr. David Nichols, Tellus Institute, 

Dan Meszler, P.E., Meszler Engineering Services
Meeting #1: Summary

26 people attended the meeting, which began about 9am and concluded about 4:00pm.

I.
Documents Distributed

Prior to Meeting:

1. Agenda

2. Buildings and Facilities memo, Dave Nichols, Tellus
3. Transportation and Land Use memo, RI DEM, Brown University, and Raab Associates., Ltd.
4. Draft Executive Order for Clean Fleets, Coralie Cooper, NESCAUM

5. Focus Group Report, Terri Bisson, RI DEM
At the Meeting:

6. Appendix to Buildings and Facilities Memo, Dave Nichols, Tellus
7. VEIP Update, Harold Ward, Brown University
8. Strategic Education and Outreach Plan Outline, Terri Bisson, RIDEM
9. Low Sulfur and Bio-diesel Presentation, John Batey, Oil Heat Institute
All documents can be downloaded and viewed from the project website at: http://righg.raabassociates.org/events.asp?type=eid&event=48
II.      Agenda Review

Dr. Raab reviewed the process to date and reviewed the agenda for the meeting.   Members of the Stakeholder Group then introduced themselves

III.
Combined Heat and Power

DG/CHP Environmental Rulemaking

Steve Majkut from DEM discussed the benefits of DG/CHP and reviewed the DG/CHP environmental recommendation.  Click here to view background information and the Draft Recommendation to develop an air emission regulation on page 7 of the Buildings and Facilities memo to streamline the air permitting process.  There was consensus support by all stakeholders present to recommend that DEM open up a rule making proceeding to develop an environmental standard for DG/CHP.  DEM emphasized that it would be fuel neutral.    

The Division of Public Utilities added it will be investigating back up rates as part of rate case, and suggested the stakeholder group file a letter or have parties intervene in the case, or both.  The DPU 
representative stressed that the Group should, at a minimum, underscore that potential GHG and other the environmental benefits from CHP and clean DG.  The Group agreed that the Buildings and Facilities Working Group should develop a draft letter for the Stakeholder Group to review, for submittal to the PUC.  

Another member suggested the group review the renewable letter currently being drafted.

CHP for State Facilities:

Dave Nichols then reviewed CHP for state facilities.  See recommendation on “Evaluate CHP options for State Facilities” on page 6 of the Buildings and Facilities memo.  

One Stakeholder mentioned that it’s important to have a balanced load in order to succeed.  He suggested sending the explanatory text on top of page 6 stressing this point along with the recommendation, and all agreed. 

The Stakeholders all agreed to the recommendation after slightly modifying language related to the  PUC, (see top of page 7 of the Buildings and Facilities memo)..

Efficient New Construction in State Facilities and Schools:

Dave Nichols reviewed the recommendation to adopt guidelines on efficient new construction in state facilities and schools as well as the substantial potential savings.  See recommendation on page 2-4 of the buildings and facilities memo and the appendix.  

The EPA representative suggested that Dave speak with Ed Malkiori to look at a New Haven study on LEED standard buildings.  Dave stressed that there is greater electric intensity in state facilities and the facilities are occupied 12 months of the year, so benefits are larger there than in schools.

One Stakeholder asked if the cost of green buildings included financing, and Dave said yes, that it was included through the amortization of costs used to develop the tables in the Appendix 1..  Another asked if there would be a minimum number of points for energy efficiency.  Dr. Nichols explained that the recommendation to use the Silver LEED standard plus the life-cycle cost analysis standard for all energy efficiency measures made this unnecessary.   Dave Nichols then reviewed the draft executive order, requiring LEED “Silver” and lifecycle costing (LCC) analysis (p. 3-4 of buildings and facilities memo).  One stakeholder wanted to ensure that cost numbers are right, and Dave Nichols replied that cost estimates do vary by building, but that the study was done by a reputable former DOE employee and was the best he has seen.  

Dave pointed out that several of the energy credit points in LEED are based on improvement relative to standard ASHRAE 90.1 1999, and that LEED is a dynamic standard.  In response to a question about the certification costs, Dave Nichols said the major costs to implementing LEED are in the design process, for architects, designers, etc.  Another stakeholder was concerned there may not be enough architects and designers to provide the service.  In response, another suggested supporting a process to educate architects and engineers on LEED.

One stakeholder suggested changing economic growth with economic development, reflecting benefits beyond GDP growth, and all agreed.

In response to a concern that ongoing savings from implementing the Executive Order could not be stressed enough, the Group agreed to add a WHEREAS clause to the Executive Order:  

WHEREAS, The true costs of facility construction includes energy costs… (to be drafted later); and
With the addition of the above clause, the stakeholders unanimously agreed to send the Executive Order on efficient new construction in state facilities and public schools to the Governor on RI GHG Stakeholder letterhead. 

Environmental Preferable Purchasing (EPP):
See draft recommendation on page 5 of the buildings and facilities memo.  This recommendation was developed by Brown students with some direction from Harold Ward and Dave Nichols.  One stakeholder suggested emphasizing the economic benefits of EPP, and Nichols responded that some aspects could be more expensive on a lifecycle cost basis.  Another group member suggested adding “economically” to environmentally preferable purchasing.  Nichols reminded the Group that EPP provided significant cost savings in Massachusetts.   Stakeholders also felt that it would be helpful attaching the Massachusetts evaluation of benefits to the recommendation.  All stakeholders agreed to this recommendation, including the addition of “economically”, and attaching the MA evaluation.  

Building Codes:

See page 8 and 9 of the buildings and facilities memo to view the draft recommendation to the Rhode Island Building Commissioner and Building Standards Committee.  One stakeholder suggested adding a training element to support implementation efforts.  Another said that the lending community should be educated on building standards, so that energy costs are taken into account in mortgage evaluations / programs.  Some felt a separate mortgage program to incorporate energy efficiency or expanding existing programs (e.g., Sovereign Bank) should be considered.  The Group agreed to add energy efficient mortgages to the Working Group’s agenda.

Several stakeholders said they would like to hear the perspective of state building officials, and learn exactly what OR and CA included in their building codes.   Dave Nichols was asked to develop a table on measures in other states, and talk to the state building code officials, and get their code updating schedule. Dave would then update the Working Group and possibly explore developing a more specific recommendation.  

Gas DSM Funding:

Dave Nichols then reviewed the Gas DSM recommendation, and Jonathan Raab added that all but 2 Working Group members agreed to the recommendation.  See page 10-11 of the buildings and facilities memo to view the recommendation.

NE Gas was concerned assessing a Gas Systems Benefit Charge (SBC) to support a Gas Demand Side Management (DSM) initiative will make gas more expensive than less GHG-friendly alternatives, and create an unfair playing field. One Working Group member suggested a legislatively-mandated, “fuel blind”, SBC fund for natural gas, fuel oil, and propane.  NE Gas said they could support legislation on an SBC fund for DSM including energy efficiency, as long as it applies to all fossil fuels.

The Group then discussed various aspects of this potential fund including what it could be used for, who might administer it, and how it would interact with the existing electric SBC fund.  During this discussion, one stakeholder suggested a relative charge on carbon emitting fossil fuels, omitting bio-diesel and other renewables.  Another suggested actually using some or all of the funds to promote renewable alternatives such as bio-diesel fuels. The stakeholders were not sure who should administer the fund but discussed whether it should be the gas company and oil dealers, or a centralized administrator such as the State Energy Office.     Narragansett pointed out that the PUC has allowed the electric DSM program to fund energy efficient boilers to oil customers.  

Dave Nichols will develop a proposal for the Buildings and Facilities Working Group to work on at their next meeting and bring back to the Stakeholder Group It will include the following issues:

1. What fuels should be covered?

2. On what basis –carbon, BTUs?

3. Level of fund?

4. Administration

5. Use of funds 

a. Energy Efficiency

b. Renewables

6. Interaction with Electric SBC 

Progress Updates:

Dave Nichols then updated the group on progress on DOT’s LED traffic signal Programs, and Appliance Right-Sizing.  Tim Howe from the State Energy Office gave an update on the fossil fuel retrofit program.  See buildings and facilities memo on pages 12-14.

IV. Transportation Working Group

a. CA-LEV Recommendation

Steve Majkut reviewed the conclusions and the recommendation from the Working Group to send a letter to DEM and the Governor supporting DEM’s commencement of a CA-LEV rulemaking process.  See page 2 of TLU memo.  He added that New Jersey adopted CA-LEV standards last week.

One stakeholder wanted to get the support of the auto manufacturers, while another said the auto manufacturers have fought this in every state, even though the auto dealers support it in some states.  One stakeholder asked about the cost of compliance of CA-LEV vs. the federal standard.  DEM said that the incremental cost was approximately $200/car more in California, which should be less than savings from greater fuel efficiency of advanced technology vehicles.

Another member of the group said MA, ME, VT, NY, and CA,(and now, NJ), have already adopted CA-LEV.  The recommendation was amended to ensure GHG benefits and lifecycle costs are evaluated during the rulemaking process, and then the recommendation was unanimously adopted by the stakeholders for forwarding from the Stakeholder Group to DEM and the Governor.

b. Executive Order on Clean State Fleets

Coralie Cooper from NESCAUM summarized the background to developing an executive order on clean state fleets.  ME, MA, NY and CA have similar orders.  Coralie reviewed the draft executive order.

A2):  
A stakeholder suggested making the 26 mpg fuel efficiency standard to take place upon adoption.  

A3)  
One stakeholder suggested the state establish a state fleet average efficiency standard.  Instead of flagging hybrid and SUV –think about state fleet CAFÉ, as fuel efficiency is more important than type of car.  Coralie replied that state fleet standard could be lower even with light trucks and SUVs.  Perhaps 1 tier or 2 tier passenger / light truck standard.  Another stakeholder said that a state fleet CAFE may be too complex to implement.

Coralie opined that existing state policy needs to be examined more closely, and perhaps more credit should be given to CNG.  

B1)
One Stakeholder was concerned that 20W oil may not be good for old cars, and perhaps there should be an age cutoff for this recommendation.  Another was unsure how diligent state employees are in maintaining their state vehicle.

B2)  
Fuel efficient tires –One member of the group suggested looking into traction issues, and exempting emergency vehicles (after the meeting, it was said that emergency vehicles may already be exempt).  Another member of the group said that the 3% average fuel savings benefit should be added in this section, as well as the cost of low rolling resistance tires.  Others suggested that GHG savings be estimated for these initiatives.

All the changes to the text agreed to by stakeholders, appear in redline in the original text.  Coralie will meet with the RI State Fleet Administrators to discuss the draft Executive Order and than bring it back to the Transportation Working Group and then the Stakeholder Group.

c. TOD and Affordable Housing 

George Johnson updated the group on the TOD recommendations from Brown University graduate students.  See page 3 of the TLU memo to view the recommendation.  He said that RI Statewide Planning can not support the recommendation to require that affordable housing only be co-located where mass transit infrastructure exists or is planned, as there are a number of communities in the state not served by public transit, but still have an affordable housing need.

One stakeholder suggested making an amendment for communities that do not have transit service, so that the proposal does not impede the building of affordable housing.  

The Group agreed to bring this back to the Working Group for further thought and analysis.  

d. VEIP Status

Harold Ward from Brown University reviewed the progress to date and goals of the Vehicle Efficiency Incentive Program.  Click here to view the presentation.  Dr. Ward reviewed some of the outstanding issues, and asked stakeholders for feedback.

Dan Meszler suggested looking at the 2003 average purchased MPG before setting the zero point, to increase the predictability of the program.  Many stakeholders felt that the zero point target should be about 3 MPG greater than the actual MPG purchased.  Another stakeholder said this was the biggest contribution to GHG reduction in the plan, and worth the risk of not being revenue neutral.

When asked about the administrative cost, Harold Ward said it was estimated at $2 million, but he was not sure.  When another stakeholder asked about the original response at the statehouse to the VEIP, Harold said they were met with more boredom than hostility, and added that there was no legislative champion.

The stakeholders agreed on the application of VEIP to new vehicles only.  For the very heavy, unrated vehicles, Dan Meszler suggested pegging their fee to the worst truck, and the Stakeholder Group agreed.

The Group was asked if and how agencies like DOT and RIPTA should be compensated for revenues lost from lower gasoline taxes collected.  One stakeholder suggested no compensation, another suggested to cover their loss partially with fee revenue, still another suggested to increase gas tax to compensate RIPTA and DOT.  Another member of the group suggested perhaps only RIPTA be compensated.  

The Group agreed that it needed to develop a better understanding of  the percentage and magnitude of the gas tax revenue that go to RIPTA and DOT.

V.
Legislative Update

Kate Canada from RIPIRG gave an update on the RPS senate bill introduced as well as appliance legislation in the northeast.  

Renewable Energy Standard

Last year the House unanimously passed a renewable energy standards, requiring 20% of RI’s energy come from renewable sources by 2020. The bill was nearly identical to the one drafted by the stakeholder process, with the only exceptions being: the exclusion of both New York wind power and Block Island. Broad support has been generated for the bill including: Economic Development Corporation, Labor Unions, all the major environmental groups in the state and many public health groups. In addition, both CT and NY expanded their RPS standards and other states are continuing the move forward.

This year, Both House and Senate Bills have been introduced with the Majority Leader of both houses co-sponsoring the legislation. 

Bill #: 2082 in Senate (sponsored by Senators: Bates, Walaska, Sosnowski, Paiva-Weed and Roberts) and 7375 in House (sponsored by Representatives: Moura, Fox, Ginaitt, Long, Naughton)

Efficiency Standards

Last year a hearing was held on the appliance efficiency standards bill in the House Corporations Committee. Maryland overrode the Governor’s veto of the standards legislation, making them the first state in the Northeast to pass this legislation. Identical bills were also introduced last year in CT and MA, along with many other Northeast states. Governor Romney has expressed his support for standards in Massachusetts.

This year, bills will be introduced in both the House and Senate, as opposed to just the House last year. There are currently no bill numbers but I will send those around if the group wants them. The bills will be a bit different this year, taking into account some changes and making the bill a bit easier to administer. 

Other bills

The Stakeholder may be interested in these other bills of interest:

Senate Bill 2089 – exempts biodiesel made here in RI from the excise tax

Senate Bill 2088 and House Bill 7178 – includes geothermal in the definition of renewable energy eligible for tax credits

The stakeholders agreed that the letter to the legislature on appliance standards and the RPS document filed with the legislature in 2003 are available for use in 2004.

VI.
Education and Outreach Working Group

Terri Bisson from RI DEM reported on the focus group findings, the Environmental Literacy Tool, the Strategic Survey, Brown student research and an outline of the Education Strategic Plan.  Click here to view the presentation.  

Terri Bisson asked stakeholders for in kind or other resources to help with the Education and Outreach Working Group. Examples include: distributing survey instruments to customers using existing mailings such as monthly billing statements and/or newsletters; access to meetings and/or gatherings of professional organizations to conduct more focus groups; and, resources to conduct additional general public focus groups.

Harold Ward of Brown University explained the climate change impact analysis conducted by Brown graduate students to the stakeholder group.  More information can be seen on the Brown website at: http://envstudies.brown.edu/classes/es201/2003/Impact/impactanalysis_index.htm
Jonathan Raab said the Stakeholder Group will take the specific Brown recommendations up at the next stakeholder meeting.  

VII. Forestry Update

Janet Keller of DEM updated the group on the ad hoc Forestry Working Group.  Phase III activities include:

· Characterize carbon in RI urban and rural trees and forests by January 31, 2004

· Possibly model land use change

· Develop specific strategies – ongoing 

· Develop workshop for landowners and forestry professionals 

The State Forestry Plan is expected to be updated by August 2004.

Harold Ward of Brown University reviewed some forestry research conducted by Brown University – to see this analysis, go to the website at:  http://envstudies.brown.edu/classes/es201/2003/Forestry/heatislands.htm
VIII. Bio-diesel in Fleets and Buildings

John Batey, a consultant to the Oil-Heat institute, gave a presentation on benefits of soy based low sulfur bio-diesel.    Click here to view the presentation.  

One stakeholder had a concern that underground storage tanks have not been regulated in the same way that motor fuel tanks have been.  This stakeholder went on to say many tanks in homes are old and corroded, and may leak once low sulfur and bio-diesel fuel blends go in.  Another stakeholder asked if industry made use of bio-diesel in delivery trucks.  John Batey said no. 

Another stakeholder said it was clear low sulfur bio-diesel needed good storage, but said we need to know what the effects will be on groundwater if the tanks leak.  One stakeholder said that removing excise tax on b20 blend would help low sulfur bio-diesel become cost competitive.  

The stakeholders agreed to put the Oil Heat institute’s 3 recommendations on the next Buildings and Facilities Working Group meeting agenda, and consider including them as part of fossil fuel SBC legislation it will also be considering. 

V. Next Steps / To do’s:

· Buildings and Facilities (Dave Nichols unless otherwise noted):

· CHP/DG:  WG develop proposal to testify about the environmental benefits of CHP/DG to deliver to the PUC (RI DEM). 

· New State Construction:  Draft WHEREAS clause, speak to Ed Malkiori about a New Haven study on LEED standard buildings

· EPP:  Forward recommendation to Governor and attach MA evaluation (RI DEM and Raab Associates)

· Building Codes:  

· Consider separate mortgage program to incorporate EE at next B&F WG meeting 

· Contact Building Code Commissioner and get the schedule for updating the codes.

· Develop Table of measures in other states 

· Fossil Fuel SBC:  Develop SBC fund proposal for next WG meeting that cover natural gas, fuel oil, and propane.  Include draft legislation.

· Transportation

· CA-LEV:  Wordsmith to ensure GHG benefits and LCC evaluated (Steve Majkut, DEM).  Submit to DEM and Governor on Stakeholder letterhead (RI DEM and Raab Associates)

· Executive Order on Clean Fleets:  Update based on stakeholder comments.  Meet with State Fleet Administrators and then report back to Working Group and Stakeholder Group (Coralie Cooper, NESCAUM, Dan Meszler)
· TOD Recommendations:  To be discussed by Working Group

· VEIP

· What % and amount of gas tax goes to RIPTA and DOT (Dan Meszler)
· Improve estimate of the administrative cost of the program

· Education

· Contact Terri Bisson @ tbisson@Oceantide.dem.state.ri.us to offer in-kind resources to Education and Outreach WG (All Stakeholders)
· Develop revisions to draft ELA (Raab Associates and DEM)
· Bio-diesel

· Put the Oil Heat institute’s 3 recommendations on the next Buildings and Facilities Working Group meeting agenda (Raab Associates, Ltd.)
· Review RI legislation concerning bio-diesel (Dave Nichols)
· Meeting Summary (Raab Associates, Ltd.)
· Put all documents on Website (Raab Associates, Ltd.)
· Next stakeholder meeting March 18 
RIGHG Stakeholder Group Attendance

	Name
	Organization
	1/22/04

	Stakeholder Group Members
	
	

	Robert Boiselle
	Associated Builders and Contractors
	

	Eugenia Marks
	Audubon Society of RI
	

	Harold Ward
	Brown University
	X

	Gary Ezovski
	Business Roundtable
	X

	Christopher D'Ovidio
	Conservation Law Foundation
	X

	Mark Adelman
	Governor's Policy Office
	

	Kate Ringe-Welch
	Narragansett Electric
	X

	Terrence Martesian
	National Federation of Independent Businesses
	

	Marc Viera
	NE Gas Co.
	X

	Peter Lombardi
	Oil Heat Institute  
	

	John Batey
	Oil Heat Institute / Energy Research Center 
	X

	Roger Warren
	RI Builder's Association
	

	Janet Keller
	RI DEM
	X

	Fred Vincent
	RI DEM
	X

	Bill Ferguson
	RI Department of Administration
	

	Diane Badorek
	RI DOT
	

	Mike Walker
	RI Economic Development Corp.
	

	Gary Ciminero
	RI House, Policy Office
	

	Dan Beardsley
	RI League of Cities and Towns
	

	Lenette Boiselle
	RI Petroleum Institute
	

	Kate Strouse Canada
	RI PIRG
	X

	Mark Therrien
	RI Public Transit Authority
	

	Doug Hartley
	RI PUC
	X

	Kenneth Payne
	RI Senate, Policy Office
	

	Janice McClanaghan
	RI State Energy Office
	

	Tim Howe
	RI State Energy Office
	X

	Topher Hamblett
	Save the Bay
	

	Alicia Karpick
	Sierra Club
	

	George Johnson
	Statewide Planning
	X

	Brad Hyson
	Sustainability Coalition
	X

	Roger Buck
	TEC-RI
	X

	Vin Rose
	URI
	X

	Ex Officio Members:

Lois Pasquerella
	US DOE
	

	Elissa Tonkin
	US EPA
	

	Bill White
	US EPA
	

	Norm Willard
	US EPA
	

	Payton Fleming
	US EPA Region 1
	X

	Facilitators
	
	

	Jonathan Raab
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X

	Peter Wortsman
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X

	Others:
	
	

	Terri Bisson
	RI DEM
	X

	Steve Majkut
	RI DEM
	X

	Doug McVay
	RI DEM
	

	Dave Nichols
	Tellus
	X

	Dan Meszler
	Meszler Engineering Services
	X

	Coralie Cooper
	NESCAUM
	X

	Diane Geaber
	New England Gas Co.
	X

	Jay Goodman
	Conservation Law Foundation
	X
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